Center for American Progress

# Policies To Improve Health Insurance Coverage as America Recovers From COVID-19

By Emily Gee and Thomas Waldrop March 11, 2021

#### This issue brief contains a correction.

One year ago this month, the first wave of COVID-19 cases in the United States led to widespread job loss throughout the country.<sup>1</sup> Early in the pandemic, there was serious concern that the impact of these job losses would lead millions of workers to lose job-based health insurance coverage, causing a dramatic spike in uninsurance.

Evidence to date suggests that the number of uninsured people has not risen as greatly as initially feared. Although the number of jobs in the United States remains about 9.5 million below pre-pandemic levels,<sup>2</sup> workers in the industries that were most affected by the pandemic's economic damage tended not to have job-based coverage to begin with. Some of the estimated 3 million people who lost job-based coverage in 2020<sup>3</sup> gained other forms of coverage through public programs, including Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), and through the health insurance marketplaces established by the Affordable Care Act (ACA).

While total coverage losses were not as great as projected last spring, federal action is needed to fill coverage gaps for the tens of millions of uninsured Americans and improve protection against medical costs for families facing the financial strain of the pandemic. This issue brief describes the extent of coverage loss during the COVID-19 pandemic, outlines the evidence for why the uninsured population did not increase as dramatically as expected, and explains how the American Rescue Plan—the stimulus bill that President Joe Biden is expected to sign this week—will alleviate uninsurance and underinsurance as the United States climbs out of the coronavirus crisis.

### How coverage changed during the pandemic

After the passage of the ACA in 2010, 20 million Americans gained insurance coverage.<sup>4</sup> The largest increase in coverage was in 2014, when the provisions of the law expanding Medicaid and opening the health insurance marketplaces went into full effect.<sup>5</sup> During the Trump administration, this trend reversed, with the uninsured rate among the nonelderly increasing from an estimated 10.0 percent in 2016 to 10.9 percent in 2019.<sup>6</sup> The COVID-19 pandemic and resulting recession had the potential to exacerbate these coverage losses.

During the Great Recession, the uninsured rate among the nonelderly swelled to 18.2 percent, its highest level in decades.<sup>7</sup> In 2010, 60 million people reported they had been uninsured at some point during the past year.<sup>8</sup> Early in the pandemic, many experts feared that the high levels of job loss could result in a similar spike in uninsurance. The Economic Policy Institute, for example, estimated in May 2020 that more than 16 million workers had lost employer-sponsored insurance (ESI) due to job loss, and the Urban Institute projected that as many as 5 million to 9.5 million workers could become uninsured in its May 2020 analysis.<sup>9</sup>

More recent analyses, however, have found a smaller—though still substantial—loss of employer-sponsored coverage and a smaller net increase in uninsurance. Data from the U.S. Census Bureau's Household Pulse Survey suggest that by mid-2020, about 3.3 million people had lost employer-sponsored coverage, and according to an Urban Institute study, the number of uninsured increased by 1.9 million.<sup>10</sup> The same study found that Hispanic and non-Hispanic Asian adults experienced the greatest reductions in ESI coverage, and it detected an increase of nearly 4 percentage points in the uninsured rate among Hispanic adults. Separately, a Kaiser Family Foundation analysis of insurers' administrative data estimated that around 2 million to 3 million fewer people had ESI as of September 2020.<sup>11</sup>

While the lower-than-anticipated number of workers losing health coverage during the coronavirus crisis sounds like good news, there are mixed reasons that the United States did not see a greater increase in the number of uninsured. A couple of those reasons include: 1) Many of the workers who were laid off did not have coverage through their job; and 2) Americans who lost health insurance during the pandemic have been able to gain coverage through Medicaid or buy coverage on their own through the ACA marketplaces. The ACA's Medicaid expansion, establishment of the marketplaces, and protections for preexisting conditions mean that Americans have far more options today than were available during the Great Recession.<sup>12</sup>

In addition, the net change in the uninsured population does not capture other aspects of health insurance, such as shifts in the type of coverage or how the financial impacts of the pandemic affect households' ability to afford out-of-pocket costs.

## Many lost jobs were in industries that did not offer coverage

The job loss caused by the pandemic and resulting recession has hit some workers harder than others. Workers with essential jobs, such as at grocery stores or in hos-

pitals, continued to report in-person; many of those employed by businesses forced to close to comply with social distancing guidelines were laid off; and some officebased employees were able to switch to working from home. Employees who were able to work from home during the pandemic were likely to have higher incomes and be more highly educated.<sup>13</sup>

Many of those who lost work over the past year were less likely to be covered through employer-sponsored insurance in the first place. The Congressional Budget Office estimates that an average of 14.3 million people had permanently or temporarily lost their job at any given point in 2020, but only half of those people had the option of employer-sponsored coverage when they were employed. Out of the 7.2 million people who temporarily or permanently lost their job in 2020 and had access to employer coverage, most retained some form of coverage and 1.3 million became uninsured.<sup>14</sup> In addition to public insurance programs, some workers who lost jobbased insurance may have been able to enroll in ESI through a parent or spouse.

Among industries, the largest job loss by far has been in the leisure and hospitality sector, which as of February 2021 was 3.5 million jobs below what it was a year ago.<sup>15</sup> The industry includes arts and entertainment as well as hotels and food service, all of which have been hit hard by closures of dining and indoor venues and reductions in travel activity.<sup>16</sup> Only 36 percent of private sector workers in leisure and hospitality had access to employer-sponsored coverage in March 2019, in contrast to 82 percent of private sector workers engaged in management, business, and financial occupations and 56 percent of all workers in private industry.<sup>17</sup>

### The ACA helped stem coverage losses during the pandemic

Medicaid, CHIP, and the health insurance marketplaces provide coverage options for those who have lost job-based coverage or experienced income changes over the past year. Medicaid and CHIP enrollment rose by 9.4 percent from February to September 2020, an increase of more than 6.6 million people.<sup>18</sup> Under the ACA, Medicaid eligibility is based on monthly income—rather than annual income or assets—which enables people experiencing sudden loss of income to access free and low-cost coverage.<sup>19</sup>

Initial data for the ACA marketplaces suggest that enrollment in those programs is also above pre-pandemic levels. At the end of the most recent open enrollment period, a total of 8.25 million people had enrolled through the federal HealthCare.gov platform, essentially the same as the total from a year prior (8.29 million) even though two states switched to state-based enrollment platforms and others had recently expanded Medicaid, two factors that would be expected to drive total federal enrollment lower for 2021.<sup>20</sup> Enrollment may have increased even more in states that operate their own marketplace portals, which also generally provided more opportunities for enrollment and better outreach to the uninsured than the federal government did in 2020. Many of the state-based marketplaces offered special enrollment periods (SEPs) during the pandemic to encourage sign-ups among those who were newly jobless or previously uninsured.<sup>21</sup> California, for example, enrolled nearly 290,000 people from March 20 to August 31, 2020, during its COVID-19 SEP.<sup>22</sup> The state reported that 59 percent of these new enrollees had ESI in February 2020, much higher than the 39 percent of new enrollees transitioning from ESI in 2019.

Marketplace enrollment could grow further this year. The Biden administration opened a federal SEP for the pandemic, which the Trump administration did not do; it is aimed at expanding coverage and runs for three months, from February 15 through May 15, 2021.<sup>23</sup> Nearly 9 million uninsured Americans are eligible for subsidized coverage through the marketplaces,<sup>24</sup> and even more could qualify under the American Rescue Plan. The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services reported that during the last two weeks of February, 206,000 people enrolled in marketplace coverage, roughly three times as many as in past years.<sup>25</sup>

The increases in Medicaid, CHIP, and marketplace coverage are a major reason why insurance loss during the pandemic was not as great as during the Great Recession. They also offer mechanisms to effectively restore coverage lost during the COVID-19 pandemic and expand health coverage and affordability.

#### Affordability remains a barrier to coverage and care

Although the ACA extended insurance coverage to 20 million Americans,<sup>26</sup> affordability remains a barrier to obtaining and maintaining coverage. According to a 2020 poll by the Commonwealth Fund, one-third (34 percent) of uninsured adults who previously had nongroup coverage said they could not afford the cost of their health plan.<sup>27</sup>

Affordability problems also prevent some Americans from seeking care and ultimately have negative consequences on health. Prior to the pandemic, nearly 1 in 10 (8.3 percent) of adults reported not getting care due to cost during the past year. Throughout the pandemic, other factors such as canceled medical appointments, social distancing requirements, scarce appointment availability, and fear of health care settings contributed to about 30 percent to 40 percent of adults reporting that they delayed or forwent care sometime in the past four weeks.<sup>28</sup> For example, a Centers for Disease Control and Prevention report documented a sharp drop in routine pediatric vaccinations.<sup>29</sup> Concerningly, research by the Urban Institute found that people with chronic disease, Black Americans, and low-income children were among the populations more likely to have delayed or forgone care during the pandemic.<sup>30</sup> Without policy interventions to address gaps in coverage, affordability, and care, these trends could widen existing disparities in care and health.

## Extending help for the uninsured and underinsured

Better health coverage is essential to the U.S. recovery from the pandemic. Uninsurance and underinsurance leave Americans vulnerable to high medical costs, at a time when millions still lack jobs and are experiencing reductions in income. Efforts to address recent coverage changes should also consider the needs of the 30 million people who lacked coverage before the pandemic or who otherwise struggled with the cost of care.<sup>31</sup> President Biden's American Rescue Plan, the \$1.9 trillion stimulus package the president is expected to sign into law this week, contains crucial provisions for rapidly extending coverage and improving affordability by building upon the Affordable Care Act to close gaps in Medicaid eligibility and boost subsidies for private coverage through the marketplace.<sup>32</sup>

### Close the Medicaid coverage gap

One of the most important steps Congress can take to expand coverage is to further incentivize state Medicaid expansion. Currently, 12 states have yet to expand Medicaid under the ACA, leaving millions of people—whose incomes are below the federal poverty level—without access to either Medicaid coverage or financial assistance toward marketplace coverage.<sup>33</sup> Most of the remaining 12 nonexpansion states are in the South, and under Medicaid expansion, more than 3 million people in those states would gain health coverage.<sup>34</sup> It would also allow low-income residents already covered through private plans to reduce their health care costs by switching to Medicaid. With state revenues projected to decline by as much as 4.4 percent in fiscal year 2021,<sup>35</sup> federal funding could strongly incentivize these remaining states to expand Medicaid.

The American Rescue Plan provides nonexpansion states with the opportunity to secure federal Medicaid funding in addition to the 90 percent federal match guaranteed by the ACA.<sup>36</sup> The provision is built around the amount of federal money that states receive to fund their Medicaid programs, the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP). Prior to the pandemic, the federal government paid one-half to three-quarters of the cost of Medicaid beneficiaries eligible prior to the ACA, based on a state's average income.<sup>37</sup> For beneficiaries eligible through Medicaid expansion, the FMAP is 90 percent, meaning the federal government covers nearly the entire cost of expansion. Congress has already boosted states' base FMAPs during the pandemic: The Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) and the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act increased states' FMAPs by a total of 6.2 percentage points for the duration of the public health emergency.<sup>38</sup>

Some states that have yet to expand their Medicaid programs continue to cite costs associated with enrolling the newly eligible population, which would be large in states such as Texas and Florida.<sup>39</sup> Evidence from states that have already expanded,

however, shows that their net cost of Medicaid expansion can be less than the 10 percent state match for expansion enrollees because Medicaid expansion reduces uncompensated care and increases state revenues by boosting economic activity.<sup>40</sup>

The American Rescue Plan further incentivizes Medicaid expansion by having the federal government pay for an additional 5 percentage points of Medicaid costs in the traditional Medicaid program for two years after states expand.<sup>41</sup> This boost is in addition to the 6.2 percentage point increase for the traditional Medicare program in place via the FFCRA for the duration of the public health emergency. Boosting the traditional Medicaid FMAP by 5 percentage points would represent a massive flow of federal funds to states because even in states that have expanded their Medicaid programs, spending in the traditional Medicaid program accounts for almost 80 percent of overall program spending.<sup>42</sup>

Because expansion costs constitute around only 2 percent of a state's total Medicaid spending on average,<sup>43</sup> the 5 percentage point increase in the traditional Medicaid FMAP offers remaining states the opportunity to expand Medicaid, cover their entire expansion costs, and receive a net increase in federal Medicaid funding. The Kaiser Family Foundation estimates that if every expansion-eligible enrollee signed up for Medicaid in these states, these states would still net \$9.6 billion in new federal funds under this proposal.<sup>44</sup>

## Improve health insurance affordability

In addition, the American Rescue Plan adds support for people purchasing coverage through the ACA marketplaces, closes gaps in financial assistance for low- and middle-income families, and subsidizes COBRA coverage for laid-off workers.<sup>45</sup> The legislation makes marketplace subsidies newly available to higher-income, middleclass people for 2021 and 2022 and increase the generosity of subsidies for those already eligible based on income for 2021 and 2022. The plan also allows people who receive unemployment at any point during 2021 to receive the maximum subsidies available, making them eligible for a "silver"-tier plan without owing any premium, as well as cost-sharing reductions and subsidies meant to cover copayments and deductibles. In its analysis of an earlier, House-passed version of the American Rescue Plan, the Congressional Budget Office projected that the enhanced ACA subsidies would reduce the number of uninsured people by 1.3 million in 2022, increasing marketplace enrollment by a total of 1.7 million.<sup>46</sup>

Under the American Rescue Plan, marketplace financial assistance will become newly available to people with incomes above the original ACA subsidy eligibility threshold during 2021 and 2022.\* The ACA created income-based assistance toward premiums and cost-sharing for marketplace coverage, with premium tax credits available for people with family incomes from 100 percent to 400 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL).<sup>47</sup> Originally, the ACA did not provide financial assistance to those with incomes below 100 percent of the FPL or middle-class families above the upper limit, making marketplace costs particularly burdensome for those in the Medicaid coverage gap, unsubsidized families in high-premium regions, and near-elderly enrollees with incomes just above 400 percent of the FPL. Now, the American Rescue Plan guarantees that people above 400 percent of the FPL owe no more than 8.5 percent of their income toward a silver plan.\* A 64-year-old who earns \$58,000 per year, making them previously ineligible for subsidies, will see their annual premium drop by \$3,000 under the plan.<sup>48</sup>

Crucially, the bill also improves health care affordability over the next two years for those already in the subsidy-eligible income range, including the roughly 10 million marketplace enrollees already receiving financial assistance. While marketplace data are not yet available for all states for this year, in 2020, 9.6 million of the total 11.4 million enrollees received premium tax credits.<sup>49</sup> The American Rescue Plan reduces enrollees' premium costs by lowering the percentage of income a subsidy-eligible enrollee owes toward the benchmark silver plan and enables those with incomes up to 150 percent of the FPL to enroll in that plan at no cost.<sup>50</sup> The potential savings for many enrollees is dramatic. For example, a single person making \$19,300 (150 percent of the FPL) will see their annual premium drop by \$800.<sup>51</sup> Although the plan does not change the ACA's financial assistance for deductibles and other cost-sharing for most enrollees, the enhanced premium subsidies could help them afford more generous plans, allowing them to lower their out-of-pocket costs and alleviating underinsurance.

Furthermore, the American Rescue Plan contains two coverage provisions tailored for people who lose employment. First, the bill extends the maximum available premium subsidy to those who are jobless in 2021. Anyone who receives unemployment benefits this year will be treated as making 133 percent of the FPL for the purposes of marketplace financial assistance, meaning they are eligible for at least one \$0 premium plan option as well as cost-sharing reductions—the subsidies which lower copayments, deductibles, and coinsurance for low-income consumers.<sup>52</sup> Second, the bill provides a 100 percent subsidy to people who lose their job and receive continuation coverage through their employer-sponsored plan, known as COBRA, through the end of September.<sup>53</sup>

### Conclusion

While the coronavirus crisis has led to significant job loss in the United States, there has not been as severe of an increase in uninsurance as predicted earlier in the pandemic. This is in part because the programs established by the Affordable Care Act are robust, helping those who lost their jobs in the past year secure new sources of coverage. Millions of people lacked insurance coverage and struggled with the cost of care prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, however, and continued efforts to address coverage loss amid the pandemic should address their needs as well.

The American Rescue Plan's coverage provisions build upon the ACA and are crucial to the nation's recovery from the pandemic, given the staggering levels of unemployment the country is still facing and the fact that care delays and coronavirus infections could have adverse effects on Americans' health for years to come. The health coverage changes in the American Rescue Plan not only strive to restore pre-pandemic levels of health insurance coverage but are also a major step toward extending coverage to all uninsured Americans.

*Emily Gee is the senior economist for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress. Thomas Waldrop is a policy analyst for Health Policy at the Center.* 

\* Correction, April 1, 2021: This issue brief has been corrected to clarify the eligibility criteria for ACA marketplace subsidies.

#### Endnotes

- Congressional Research Service, "Unemployment Rates During the COVID-19 Pandemic: In Brief" (Washington: 2021), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R46554.pdf.
- 2 Elise Gould, "Jobs and Unemployment," Economic Policy Institute, March 5, 2021, available at https://www.epi.org/ indicators/unemployment/.
- 3 Anuj Gangopadhyaya, Michael Karpman, and Joshua Aarons, "As the COVID-19 Recession Extended into the Summer of 2020, More Than 3 Million Adults Lost Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance Coverage and 2 Million Became Uninsured" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2020), available at https://www.urban.org/research/publication/ covid-19-recession-extended-summer-2020-more-3-million-adults-lost-employer-sponsored-health-insurancecoverage-and-2-million-became-uninsured.
- 4 Nicholas Balakar, "Nearly 20 Million Have Gained Health Insurance Since 2010," *The New York Times*, May 22, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/22/health/ obamacare-health-insurance-numbers-nchs.html.
- 5 Jennifer Tolbert, Kendal Orgera, and Anthony Damico, "Key Facts About the Uninsured Population," Kaiser Family Foundation, November 6, 2020, available at https://www.kff. org/uninsured/issue-brief/key-facts-about-the-uninsuredpopulation/.

6 Ibid.

- 7 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Uninsured Rate Among the Nonelderly Population, 1972-2018," August 28, 2018, available at https://www.kff.org/uninsured/slide/uninsuredrate-among-the-nonelderly-population-1972-2018/.
- 8 Robin A. Cohen, Emily P. Terlizzi, and Michael E. Martinez, "Health Insurance Coverage: Early Release of Estimates From the National Health Interview Survey, 2018" (Washington: National Center for Health Statistics, 2019), available at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhis/earlyrelease/ insur201905.pdf.
- 9 Ben Zipperer and Josh Bivens, "16.2 million workers have likely lost employer-provided health insurance since the coronavirus shock began," Economic Policy Institute Working Economics Blog, May 14, 2020, available at https:// www.epi.org/blog/16-2-million-workers-have-likely-lostemployer-provided-health-insurance-since-the-coronavirus-shock-began/; Bowen Garrett and Anuj Gangopadhyaya, "How the COVID-19 Recession Could Affect Health Insurance Coverage" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2020), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/102157/how-the-covid-19-recession-couldaffect-health-insurance-coverage\_0.pdf.
- 10 Gangopadhyaya, Karpman, and Aarons, "As the COVID-19 Recession Extended into the Summer of 2020, More Than 3 Million Adults Lost Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance Coverage and 2 Million Became Uninsured."
- 11 Daniel McDermott and others, "How Has the Pandemic Affected Health Coverage in the U.S.?", Kaiser Family Foundation, December 9, 2020, available at https://www.kff. org/policy-watch/how-has-the-pandemic-affected-healthcoverage-in-the-u-s/.
- 12 Sumit D. Agarwal and Benjamin D. Sommers, "Insurance Coverage after Job Loss — The Importance of the ACA during the Covid-Associated Recession," *The New England Journal of Medicine* (383) (2020): 1603–1606, available at https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2023312.
- 13 Kim Parker, Juliana Menasce Horowitz, and Rachel Minkin, "How the Coronavirus Outbreak Has – and Hasn't – Changed the Way Americans Work" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2020), available at https://www. pewresearch.org/social-trends/2020/12/09/how-thecoronavirus-outbreak-has-and-hasnt-changed-the-wayamericans-work/.
- 14 Congressional Budget Office, "Federal Subsidies for Health Insurance Coverage for People Under 65: 2020 to 2030" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.cbo.gov/ publication/56650.

- 15 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employment, Hours, and Earnings from the Current Employment Statistics survey (National), Leisure and Hospitality," available at https:// data.bls.gov/timeseries/CES70000001?amp%253bdata\_ tool=XGtable&output\_view=data&include\_graphs=true (last accessed March 2021).
- 16 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Monthly Labor Review: Employment Recovery in the Wake of the COVID-19 Pandemic," December 2020, available at https://www.bls.gov/ opub/mlr/2020/article/employment-recovery.htm.
- 17 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "National Compensation Survey – Benefits, Health insurance," available at https:// data.bls.gov/timeseries/NBU21570000000000028171?am p%253bdata\_tool=XGtable&output\_view=data&include\_ graphs=true (last accessed March 2021); U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employee Benefits in the United States News Release," Press release, September 19, 2019, available at https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/ ebs2\_09192019.htm.
- 18 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment Trends Snapshot through September 2020" (Washington: 2021), available at https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2021-01/september-medicaidchip-enrollment-trend-snapshot.pdf.
- Medicaid.gov, "Eligibility," available at https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/eligibility/index.html (last accessed March 2021).
- 20 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2020 Federal Health Insurance Exchange Enrollment Period Final Weekly Enrollment Snapshot," January 8, 2020, available at https:// www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/2020-federal-healthinsurance-exchange-enrollment-period-final-weeklyenrollment-snapshot; Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2021 Federal Health Insurance Exchange Weekly Enrollment Snapshot: Final Snapshot," January 12, 2021, available at https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/factsheets/2021-federal-health-insurance-exchange-weeklyenrollment-snapshot-final-snapshot; Matt Broaddus, "Accurately Evaluating Marketplace Enrollment," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities Off the Charts blog, December 8, 2020, available at https://www.cbp.org/blog/accurately-evaluating-marketplace-enrollment.
- 21 Emily Gee, Charles Gaba, and Nicole Rapfogel, "The ACA Marketplaces Are Poised To Weather COVID-19" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/ reports/2020/08/21/489710/aca-marketplaces-poisedweather-covid-19/.
- 22 Covered California, "Coverage When You Need It: Lessons from Insurance Coverage Transitions in California's Individual Marketplace Pre and Post the COVID-19 Pandemic" (Sacramento: 2020), available at https://hbex.coveredca. com/data-research/library/CoveredCA\_Coverage-When-You-Need-It\_09-22-20.pdf.
- 23 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS Announces Marketplace Special Enrollment Period for COVID-19 Public Health Emergency," Press release, January 28, 2021, available at https://www.hhs.gov/about/ news/2021/01/28/hhs-announces-marketplace-specialenrollment-period-for-covid-19-public-health-emergency, html.
- 24 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Nearly 9 Million Uninsured Americans Could Get Free or Subsidized Health Insurance if the Biden Administration Re-Opens ACA Marketplace Enrollment in Response to COVID-19," Press release, January 27, 2021, available at https://www.kff.org/ private-insurance/press-release/nearly-9-million-uninsured-americans-could-get-free-or-subsidized-healthinsurance-if-the-biden-administration-re-opens-acamarketplace-enrollment-in-response-to-covid-19/.
- 25 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2021 Marketplace Special Enrollment Period," March 3, 2021, available at https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/2021marketplace-special-enrollment-period-report.

.....

- 26 Bowen Garrett and Anuj Gangopadhyaya, "Who Gained Health Insurance Coverage Under the ACA, and Where Do They Live?" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2016), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/86761/2001041-who-gained-health-insurance-coverage-under-the-aca-and-where-do-they-live.pdf.
- 27 Sara R. Collins, Munira Z. Gunja, and Gabriella N. Aboulafia, "U.S. Health Insurance Coverage in 2020: A Looming Crisis in Affordability" (New York: Commonwealth Fund, 2020), available at https://www.commonwealthfund.org/ publications/issue-briefs/2020/aug/looming-crisis-healthcoverage-2020-biennial.
- 28 National Center for Health Statistics, "Reduced Access to Care," available at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/covid19/ pulse/reduced-access-to-care.htm (last accessed March 2021).
- 29 Jeanne M. Santoli and others, "Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Routine Pediatric Vaccine Ordering and Administration — United States, 2020" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020), available at https:// www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6919e2.htm.
- 30 Dulce Gonzalez and others, "Delayed and Foregone Health Care for Nonelderly Adults during the COVID-19 Pandemic" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2021), available at https://www.urban.org/research/publication/delayedand-forgone-health-care-nonelderly-adults-during-covid-19-pandemic; Dulce Gonzalez and others, "Delayed and Foregone Health Care for Children during the COVID-19 Pandemic" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2021), available at https://www.urban.org/research/publication/delayedand-forgone-health-care-children-during-covid-19-pandemic.
- 31 Robert Greenstein, Arloc Sherman, and Matt Broaddus, "Uninsured Rate Rose in 2019; Income and Poverty Data Overtaken by Pandemic Recession" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2020), available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/ uninsured-rate-rose-in-2019-income-and-poverty-dataovertaken-by.
- 32 Thomas Franck, "The Senate passed Biden's \$1.9 trillion stimulus bill – here's what's next," CNBC, March 6, 2021, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2021/03/06/thesenate-passes-biden-stimulus-whats-next.html.
- 33 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Status of State Medicaid Expansions: Interactive Map," February 22, 2021, available at https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-statemedicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/.
- 34 Michael Simpson, "The Implications of Medicaid Expansion in the Remaining States: 2020 Update" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2020), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/ default/files/publication/102359/the-implications-of-medicaid-expansion-in-the-remaining-states-2020-update\_0. pdf.
- 35 National Association of State Budget Officers, "Fiscal Survey of States" (Washington: 2020), available at https:// www.nasbo.org/reports-data/fiscal-survey-of-states.
- 36 American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, H.R. 1319, 117th Cong., 1st sess. (February 24, 2021), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1319/text.
- 37 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) for Medicaid and Multiplier," available at https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/federalmatching-rate-and- multiplier/?currentTimeframe=3&sort Model=%7B%22colld%22:%22fMAP%20Percentage%22, %22sort%22:%22desc%22%7D (last accessed March 2021).
- 38 MaryBeth Musumeci, "Key Questions About the New Increase in Federal Medicaid Matching Funds for COVID-19," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 4, 2020, available at https:// www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/keyquestions-about-the-new-increase-in-federal-medicaidmatching-funds-for-covid-19/.

- 39 Stacy Fernandez, "Texas has the most people without health insurance in the nation - again," *The Texas Tribune*, September 10, 2019, available at https://www.texastribune.org/2019/09/10/texas-has-most-people-withouthealth-insurance-nation-again/; Daniel Chang, "Medicaid is expanding in other states - just not Florida," *Miami Herald*, April 17, 2015, available at https://www.miamiherald.com/ news/health-care/article18725061.html.
- 40 Bryce Ward, "The Impact of Medicaid Expansion on States' Budgets" (New York: Commonwealth Fund, 2020), available at https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/ issue-briefs/2020/may/impact-medicaid-expansion-statesbudgets.
- 41 American Rescue Plan Act of 2021.
- 42 Madeline Guth and others, "Medicaid Expansion Enrollment and Spending Leading Up to the COVID-19 Pandemic" (San Francisco: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2021), available at https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/ medicaid-expansion-enrollment-and-spending-leadingup-to-the-covid-19-pandemic/.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Robin Rudowitz, Bradley Corallo, and Rachel Garfield, "New Incentive for States to Adopt the ACA Medicaid Expansion: Implications for State Spending," Kaiser Family Foundation, February 18, 2021, available at https://www.kff.org/ coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/new-incentive-for-statesto-adopt-the-aca-medicaid-expansion-implications-forstate-spending/.
- 45 Rachel Siegel, "What's in the House's \$1.9 trillion coronavirus plan," *The Washington Post*, February 27, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/us-policy/2021/02/26/american-rescue-plan-house-coronavirusstimulus/.
- 46 Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Ways and Means" (Washington: 2021), available at https://www.cbo.gov/ system/files/2021-02/hwaysandmeansreconciliation.pdf.
- 47 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Explaining Health Care Reform: Questions About Health Insurance Subsidies," October 30, 2020, available at https://www.kff.org/health-reform/issuebrief/explaining-health-care-reform-questions-abouthealth-insurance-subsidies/.
- 48 Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Ways and Means."
- 49 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2020 OEP State-Level Public Use File (ZIP)," available at https:// www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/ Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/Marketplace-Products/2020-Marketplace-Open-Enrollment-Period-Public-Use-Files (last accessed March 2021).
- 50 Tara Straw and others, "Health Provisions in House Relief Bill Would Improve Access to Health Coverage During COVID Crisis" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2021), available at https://www.cbpp.org/ research/health-provisions-in-house-relief-billwould-improve-access-to-health-coverage.
- 51 Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Ways and Means."
- 52 Joyce Frieden, "COVID Relief Bill Contains Lots of Healthcare Provisions," MedPage Today, March 5, 2021, available at https://www.medpagetoday.com/infectiousdisease/ covid19/91512.
- 53 Office of Sen. Dick Durbin, "Durbin Statement on 100% COBRA Subsidy Included in Senate Version of the American Rescue Plan," Press release, March 3, 2021, available at https://www.durbin.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/ durbin-statement-on-100-cobra-subsidy-included-insenate-version-of-the-american-rescue-plan.

10 Center for American Progress | Policies To Improve Health Insurance Coverage as America Recovers From COVID-19